# Burke's Peerage & Baronetage, the Privy Council & Knightage (1931)

AGNEW OF LOCHNAW



Sir Fulque Melville Gerald Noel Agnew, 10th Bart., b. 6 Oct. 1900; educated at Harrow; lieut. 4th batt. Royal Sussex Regt. (T.A.); s. his uncle 1928.

**Lineage**- ANDREW AGNEW, constable of Lochnaw, had the hereditary office of Sheriff of Wigtoun conferred on him in 1451. His son,

ANDREW AGNEW, who *s*. him in 1465, *m*. a dau. of Macdowall, of Garthland, and had (with a dau., whom. Robert Ahannay, of Sorby) two sons,

- 1. QUENTIN, his heir.
- 2. William, of Croach or Lochryan, ancestor of Thomas Agnew, of Lochryan, who *d*. 1736, the lineal representation of this branch passing to the family of his sister Eleanor, who *m*. Sir Thomas Wallace, of Craigie, and of her dau. Frances, wife of John Dunlop, of Dunlop.

The elder son,

QUENTIN AGNEW, of Lochnaw, s. his father 1484; m. 1469, Mariot, dau. of Robert Vans, of Barnbarroch, and d. 1494, having had (with a younger son Michael) a son,

PATRICK AGNEW, of Lochnaw, who *d*. 1514, having m., *circa* 1499, Katherine, dau. of John Gordon, of Lochinvar, and had (with three daus., Katherine, *m*. Ninian Adair, of Kinhilt; Margaret, *m*. William Cairns, of Orchardtoun; and Christian, *m*. Blaise McGhie) a son,

ANDREW AGNEW, of Lochnaw, who fell at Pinkie, 1547, having by his wife Agnes, dau. of Sir Alexander Stewart, of Garlies, had two sons, Patrick and Gilbert. The elder son,

PATRICK AGNEW, of Lochnaw, *m*. 1550, Janet, dau. of Sir James Gordon, of Lochinvar, and had issue, 1. ANDREW (Sir), his heir; 2. Patrick; 3. William of Barmeill; 4. Thomas, father of Patrick, of Castlewigg, who *s*. his uncle in Barmeill, *m*. Helen, dau. of Sir Anthony Dunbar, of Machirmore, and had a dau., and heir, Elizabeth, *m*. William Agnew, 2nd son of Sir Andrew, of Lochnaw (*see below*).

1. Katherine, *m*. 1st, 1575, Alexander McKie, of Larg; 2ndly, 1593, Alexander Gordon, of Clonyard. Patrick Agnew *d*. 1591. His son and successor,

SIR ANDREW AGNEW, Knt., of Lochnaw, *m*. 1577, Agnes, dau. of Sir Alexander Stewart, of Garlies, and had, 1. PATRICK (Sir), **1st** bart.; 2. Andrew, *m*. Mary McDowall; 3. Alexander, of Tung; 4. Quentin; 1. Jean, *m*. James Kennedy, of Cruggleton; 2. Rosina, *m*. William McClellan, of Glenchannoch, and had Thomas, 2nd Lord Kirkcudbright (*see* BURKE'S *Extinct Peerage*). Sir Andrew *d*. 1616. His eldest son,

**Sir Patrick Agnew, 1st Bart.,** M.P. for Wigtounshire 1628-33, and 1643-7, was created a baronet 28 July, 1629, with remainder to heirs male whatsoever, *m*. Margaret, dau. of Sir Thomas Kennedy, of Culzean (*see* AILSA, M.), and had issue,

- 1. ANDREW (Sir), 2nd bart.
- 2. James (Col.), of Auchrocher, *m*. a dau. of Kennedy of Ardmillan, and *d*. 1648.
- 3. Patrick of Sheuchan, *m*. Elizabeth, dau. of William Gordon of Craichlaw. The dau. and heir of their grandson, Patrick of Sheuchan, *m*. John Vans, of Barnbarroch.
- 4. Alexander (Col.), of Whitehills, *m*. and had issue.
- 1. Jane, m. 1621, Alexander Macdowall, of Logan.
- 2. Agnes, *m*. 1622, Uchtred Macdowall, of French.
- 3. Elizabeth, *m*. J. Baillie, of Dunragit.
- 4. Mary, *m*. Hugh Macdowall, of Knockglass.
- 5. Rosina, *m*. 1632, John Cathcart, of Genoch.

Sir Patrick d. 1661, and was s. by his eldest son,

**Sir Andrew Agnew, 2nd Bart.,** knighted in his father's lifetime, M.P. for Wigtounshire 1644-9, and 1665-71; a member of the Commission for governing the Kingdom 1649, and sheriff of Kirkcudbright as well as Wigtoun during the Commonwealth. He *m.* (contract 22 March, 1625) Lady Anne Stewart, dau. of Alexander, 1st Earl of Galloway, and had issue,

- 1. ANDREW (Sir), **3rd** bart.
- 2. William, *m*. Elizabeth, dau, and heir of Patrick Agnew, of Castlewigg, and had William, who *d. unm.* 1738, and Agnes, who *m*. Charles Stewart, of Tonderghie.
- 1. Grizel, m. 1670, Hugh Cathcart, of Carleton.
- 2. Margaret, *m*. 1st, 1656, John Maxwell, younger, of Monreith; 2ndly, Rev. Walter Laurie.

He d. 1671. His elder son,

Sir Andrew Agnew, 3rd Bart., M.P. for Wigtounshire, 1685 and 1689-1702, and was member of the Convention of Estates, 1689. He *m*. (contract 24 Oct. 1656) Jean, dau. of Sir Thomas Hay, of Park, and was *bur*. 9 June, 1702, having had issue,

- 1. JAMES (Sir), 4th bart.
- 2. Andrew.
- 3. Thomas, *d*. 1690.
- 1. Grizel, *m*. Sir Charles Hay, 2nd bart., of Park for their descendants, see pages 8-26 below.

The eldest son,

Sir James Agnew, 4th Bart., *m*. (contract 22 June, 1683) Lady Mary Montgomerie, dau. of Alexander, 8th Earl of Eglinton. She *d*. April, 1742. He *d*. 9 March, 1735, having had twenty-one children, of whom were,

- 1. ANDREW (Sir), **5th** bart.
- 2. Patrick, a cavalry officer.
- 3. Andrew, a cavalry officer.
- 4. James, of Bishop Auckland, major 7th Dragoons, *m*. Margaret, dau. of Thomas Wilkinson, of Kirkbrig, and had issue,
  - 1. James, brigadier-general.
  - 2. Montgomery, lieut.-gen. and governor of Carlisle.
  - 3. William, an officer in the army.
  - 4. Alexander, capt. R.N.
  - 1. Mary, *m*. Robert Macqueen, Lord Braxfield.
  - 2. Catherine, *m*. Sir Richard Vanden Bempde Johnstone.
- 5. George, a cavalry officer, m. Elizabeth, dau. of Sir James Dunbar, of Mochrum.
- 6. John, capt. 8th Dragoons.
- 1. Jean, *m*. 1705, John Chancellor, of Shieldhill.
- 2. Margaret, m. 1700, Col. Andrew Agnew, of Lochryan.
- 3. Anne.

The eldest son,

**Sir Andrew Agnew, 5th Bart.,** *b.* 21 Dec. 1687, lieut.-general and governor of Timnouth Castle. On the abolition of hereditary jurisdiction (1747) he received £4,000 as compensation for his sheriffship. He *m.* 12 May, 1714, Eleanor, dau. and eventually sole heir of Thomas Agnew, of the house of Lochryan. She *d.* 29 May, 1785, having had issue,

- 1. Andrew, *m*. Elizabeth Dunbar; and *d*. 1751.
- 2. Thomas, d.v.p.
- 3. James, a naval officer, *d.v.p.*
- 4. William, a military officer, *d*. 1756.
- 5. STAIR (Sir), **6th** bart.
- 6. Patrick.
- 1. Mary, *m*. 1738, Sir Michael Bruce, of Stenhouse, Bart.
- 2. Elizabeth, *m*. 1762, Charles Innes, of Urrell.
- 3. Eleonora.
- 4. Katherine, *m*. 1749, John Gillon, of Wallhouse.
- 5. Jean.
- 6. Anne.
- 7. Grizel.
- 8. Wilhelmina, *m*. 1768, John Campbell of Skerrington.
- 9. Margaret.
- 10. Susanna.
- 11. Penelope, *m*. Alexander Agnew, of Dalreagle.

Sir Andrew d. 21 Aug. 1771, aged 81, and was s. by his son,

Sir Stair Agnew, 6th Bart., b. 9 Oct. 1734, m. 1st, Mary, dau. of Thomas Baillie, of Polkemmet. She d. 9 April, 1760. He m. 2ndly, 11 April, 1775, Margaret, dau. of Thomas Naesmyth, of Dumblair. She d. 30 May, 1811. He had issue,

- 1. Andrew, an officer in the army, *m*. 21 May, 1792, Hon. Martha de Courcy, dau. of John, 26th Lord Kingsale, and *d*. 11 Sept. 1792. He had a posthumous son,
   ANDREW (Sir), 7th bart.
- 2. James.
- 1. Eleonora.
- 2. Isabella, *m*. 1789, Robert Hathorn Stewart, of Physgill. He *d*. 1 Nov. 1818, having had issue (see BURKE'S Landed Gentry). She *d*. 1839.
- 3. Mary.

Sir Stair d. 28 June, 1809, and was s. by his grandson,

Sir Andrew Agnew, 7th Bart., M.P. for Wigtounshire, 1830-37, *b*. 21 March, 1793; *m*. 11 June, 1816 Madeline, dau. of Sir David Carnegie, Bart., of Southesk, M.P., by whom (who *d*. 21 Jan. 1858) he had issue,

- 1. ANDREW (Sir), **8th** bart.
- 2. John De Courcy Andrew, capt. R.N., retired, *b*. 8 Oct. 1819; *m*. 1st. 30 Oct., 1849, Anne, dau. of the late Rev. David Wauchope, rector of Warkton, Northampton. She *d.s.p.* 13 Ju!y, 1852.

He *m*. 2ndly, 17 Oct. 1854, Patricia Elizabeth, eldest dau. of William Henry Dowbiggin, and niece of Lord Panmure, and by her (who *d*. 2 Oct. 1870) had issue,

- $\circ$  1 ♦ Robert Wauchope, *b*. 13 Nov 1861.
- 2  $\blacklozenge$  Andrew William, *b*. 1 Aug. 1864.
- 3. Samuel Montagu, O.B.E. (1918), capt. R.N. ret.; served in Egyptian War 1882, and in Great War 1914-19, b. 22 Feb. 1867; *d. unm.* 22 April, 1929.
- 1 •Georgina Anne, m, 25 March, 1885, Col. James Ferguson, of Kinmundy, K.C., D.L., sheriff of Forfarshire, and has had issue. He d. 25 April, 1917.
- 2 Madeline Mary.

He *m*. 3rdly, 14 May, 1872, Patricia, dau. of Sir Alexander Ramsay, of Balmain, 2nd bart. She *d.s.p.* 16 July, 1910. He *d.* 26 Sept. 1916.

- 3. David Carnegie Andrew (Rev.), b. 3 May, 1821; m. 18 April, 1855, Eleanora James Kerr Ross, dau. of George Bell, F.R.S.E. He d. 16 March, 1887. She d. 22 March, 1903, leaving issue,
  - 1. Andrew David Carnegie, of Durban, Natal, b. 15 May, 1856; m. 1882, Minnie Dale, dau. of David Dale Buchanan, and d. 4 Oct. 1927, having by her (who d. 1928) had issue,
    - (1) •Pearl Eleanor Isabelle Jane (412, *Berea Road, Durban, Natal*).
    - (2) Ruby Geraldine.
    - (3) Amethyst Muriel Dale.
    - (4) Ivy Diamond Dale.
  - 1. Isabella Geraldine, d. 1858.
  - 2 Agnes Madeline Eleanora, b. 9 Nov. 1861; m. 30 Nov. 1897, James Macdonald, W.S. (who d. 17 July, 1923). Deputy Keeper of the Great Seal of Scotland.

- 4. James Andrew, C.E., b. 21 June, 1823; d. 27 Jan. 1918.
- 5. Stair Andrew (Sir), K.C.B., M.A. Camb., J.P. co. Wigtown, Registrar-General for Scotland, 1881-1909, Legal Sec. to Lord Advocate for Scotland, 1861-66, and 1868-70; Queen's Remembrancer for Scotland 1870-81; formerly lieut. 9th regt.; b. 6 Dec. 1831; m. 1 Dec. 1870, Georgina, dau. of the late George More Nisbett, of Cairnhill (*see Landed Gentry*), and d. 12 July, 1916, having by her (who d. 6 June, 1916) had issue,
  - 1 ◆Stair Carnegie, M.A., LL.B. Camb., barrister-at-law (8, *Prince Arthur Road*, *Hampstead*, *N.W.3;*. *Athenæum Club, and New Club, Edin.*), *b*. 16 Jan. 1872; *m*. 4 April, 1918, ●Sylvia Bellville, 2nd dau. of Alexander Martin Bunster Bremner, M.A., Cambs., bencher of Inner Temple, and has issue,
    - **• D**ouglas Martin Stair, *b*. 23 Oct. 1920.
    - • Lesley Stair, *b*. 1 June, 1919.
  - 2 ◆Herbert Charles, O.B.E. (1928), Lieut.-col. R.E., served in Mesopotamia 1917-18 (despatches twice), b. 20 Nov. 1880; m. 19 Aug. 1919, ●Enys, youngest dau. of late James Wason, and has issue,
    - (1) ♦David Michael, *b*. 17 July, 1920.
    - (2) ◆John Nevin, *b*. 10 May, 1922.
    - (3)  $\blacklozenge$  Patrick William, *b*. 6 March, 1927.
  - 1 Mabel Mary.
  - 2 Georgina Constance, *m*. 26 April, 1913, Maj. Denis Wellesley Maxwell, late 4th Gurkha Rifles, I.A., son of the late Sir William Maxwell, K.C.M.G., and has issue.
  - 3 Dora Charlotte.
- 6. Thomas Frederick Andrew, b. 5 July, 1834: m. 9 Oct. 1861, •Julia (Lullingfields, Heswall, Cheshire), dau. of the late Charles Pelly (see PELLY, Bart.), and d. 20 Nov. 1924, leaving issue,
  - 1 ◆Douglas, capt. R.N. (ret.), capt. supt. Lancashire and National Sea Training Homes, Wallasey; served in China War 1900, and in Great War 1914-19; sometime in Naval Transport Service, b. 5 Feb. 1860; m. 6 April, 1904, ●Helen Louise A., dau. of late Robert Thorne, of Greenock, and has issue,
    - • Frederick Douglas, lieut. 5th batt. the King's Regt. (T.A.), *b*. 18 Jan. 1909.
  - 2 ◆Ernest Frederick (*Glen Shira, Heswall, Cheshire*), b. 6 Jan. 1871; m. 21 Sept. 1916, ●Evelyn Carr, dau. of Robert Carr Greenham, of Heswall.
  - 3. Graham, capt. 13th batt. Northumberland Fusiliers, *b*. 8 Oct. 1874; *m*. 21 May, 1908,
    Gwendolyn Rose, dau. of the late Frederick Lane Huddart, of Brynkir, Carnarvonshire. He was killed in action in France 25-27 Sept. 1915.
  - 4. Herman Maitland, lieut. 34th (Middlesex) Company, Imp. Yeo., b. 29 March, 1876.
     He was killed in action at Tweefontein, 25 Dec. 1901.
  - 5 ◆Percy Reginald, of Ashfield, Heswall, Cheshire, and Ael y Don, Llanfaethlu, Anglesey, served in S. African War with imp. yeo, (wounded), b. 13 Jan. 1878, m. 15 June, 1909, ●Ethel Adelaide Susan Wakefield, of Moate, and has issue,
    - (1) Kathleen Julia, *b*. 8 May, 1910.
    - (2) Maud Susan Rosemary, *b*. 1 Dec. 1911.
    - (3) Poppy Eily, *b*. 25 Oct. 1915.
    - (4) •Denise Frances, *b*. 18 Jan. 1917.
    - (5) •Nancy Marion, *b*. 21 April, 1919.
  - 6 ◆Harold Carnegie, lieut. The King's Regt., served in Great War 1914-19 as Capt.
     M.G.C., b. 6 March, 1881.
  - 1 ●Henrietta, *b*. 21 May, 1864.
  - 2 •Geraldine, b. 19 Sept. 1867, d. unm. 16 Feb. 1919.

- 3 Ethel Patricia, *b*. 9 Jan. 1873.
- 4 Marion, *b*. 9 March, 1885.
- 7. Gerald Andrew, lieut.-col. late 90th light infantry; late D.A. Adj.-Gen. for Musketry in Dublin; *b*. 18 Dec. 1835, served under Havelock at the first relief of Lucknow, and was wounded during the second siege; *m*. 19 May, 1870, Margaret Cuninghame, only dau. and heiress of William Bonar, of Warriston, Mid-Lothian, and *d*. 16 May, 1927, having by her (who *d*. 5 March, 1924) had one dau.,
  - Eva Mary *m.* 18 July, 1906, Major Archibald Campbell, younger son of Archibald James Campbell, of Auchendanoch, and has issue (*see* BURKE'S *Landed Gentry*).
- 1. Agnes, *m.* 16 Oct. 1845, Rev. Thomas Blizzard Bell, who *d.* 10 Dec. 1866. She *d.* 1893, leaving issue.
- 2. Martha, *m*. 8 Oct. 1848, Frederick Lewis Maitland-Heriot, of Ramornie, co. Fife. He *d*. 7 March, 1881, leaving issue (*see* LAUDERDALE, E.). She *d*. 28 July, 1904.
- 3. Mary Graham, *m*. 28 June, 1858, James Douglass, of Cavers, who *d.s.p.* 29 July, 1878. She *d*. 13 July, 1885.

Sir Andrew d. 28 April, 1849, and was s. by his eldest son,

Sir Andrew Agnew, 8th Bart., Vice-Lieut. and D.L. co. Wigtoun, M.P. for that co. 1856 to 1868, late capt. 4th Light Dragoons, *b*. 2 Jan. 1818; *m*. 20 Aug. 1846, Lady Louisa Noel, eldest dau. of Charles, 1st Earl of Gainsborough, and by her (who *d*. 21 June, 1888, aged 61) had issue,

- 1. ANDREW NOEL (Sir), 9th bart.
- 2. Henry de Courcy, J.P., co. Wigtown, b. 1 Nov. 1851; m. 23 Dec. 1880, Ethel Anne, dau. of Capt. Thomas William Goff, 7th Dragoon Guards, of Oakport, co. Roscommon (*see Landed Gentry*, GOFF of Carrowroe). He d. 6 March, 1910, having by her (who m. 2ndly, 27 July, 1911, Edmund Charrington, of Ice Wood, Limpsfield, Surrey, and d. 1 March, 1928) had issue,
  - 1 Dorothea Alma, *m*. 14 May, 1907, Harold Swann, 2nd son of Sir Charles Ernest Swann, 1st bart., and has issue.
  - 2 Hazel Louisa, *m*. 30 Oct. 1918, Francis, 4th Viscount Combermere, from whom she obtained a divorce 1926.
- 3. Charles Hamlyn, major 4th Hussars, J.P. Wigtownshire, served in Burma, 1885-7, and in Rhodesia 1896, *b*. 21 June, 1859; *m*. 80 June, 1897, Lilian Anne (from whom he obtained a divorce 1908), dau. of Lieut.-Gen. Sir J. Wolfe Murray, K.C.B., R.A., of Cringletie, N.B. (*see* MURRAY, Bart., *of Blackbarony*), and *d*. 31 March, 1928, leaving issue,

• FULQUE MELVILLE GERALD NOEL (Sir), **10th** and present bart.

- 4 •QUENTIN GRAHAM KINNAIRD, D.S.O. (1902), M.V.O. (1903), J.P. and D.L. Wigtownshire, col. late Royal Scots Fus., a member of Hon. Corps of Gentlemen-at-Arms from 1906, sometime military secretary to governor of Gibraltar 1902-5, served in Burma, 1885-6, Tirah 1897-8, in S. African War 1899-1902, and in Great War 1914-18, in Gallipoli and France (*Millhill, Inchture, Perthshire; Naval and Military Club, W., and New Club, Edinburgh*), b. 8 Jan. 1861, heir presumptive; m. 1st, 9 Feb. 1899, Evelyn Mary, dau. of the late Capt. John Hobhouse Inglis Alexander, C.B., R.N., and by her (who d. 28 Nov. 1913) has issue,
  - 1 ◆David Quentin Hope, capt. Indian Army, b. 7 Feb. 1900; m. 28 Aug. 1928, ●Janet May Dilkes, dau. of the Rev. C. H. Malden, M.A., rector of Little Gransden, and has issue,
    - Andrew David Quentin, *b*. 31 Dec. 1929.
  - ∘ 2 ♦ John Andrew, lieut., R.N., *b*. 26 Sept. 1903.
  - 3  $\blacklozenge$  Patrick Alexander, *b*. 19 Nov. 1908.

• 1 • Suzanna Mary, *b*. 11 Feb. 1907.

Col. Quentin Agnew *m.* 2ndly, 3 July, 1916,  $\bullet$ Cicely Anne Churchill, youngest dau. of the late James Inskip, of Clifton Park House, Clifton, and by her has issue,

• 4  $\blacklozenge$  Andrew Quentin, b. 21 May, 1917.

- 5. Gerard Dalrymple, late lieut. The Buff's, b. 24 April, 1862, d. 24 Nov. 1919.
- 1. Madeline Diana Elizabeth; *m*. 1st, 7 Feb. 1867, Thomas Henry Clifton, M.P., of Lytham Hall, Lancashire (*see Landed Gentry*), who *d*. 31 March, 1880, leaving issue; and 2ndly, 30 Jan. 1889, Sir James Hamlyn Williams-Drummond, Bart., C.B. She *d*. 19 Oct. 1907, having by him had issue. He *d*. 15 June, 1913.
- 2. Arabella Frances Georgiana, d. unm. 23 June, 1910.
- 3 Caroline Charlotte, twin with her sister Arabella (Newlands, near Horsham, Sussex).
- 4. Louisa Lucia m. 10 July, 1877, Duncan MacNeill, and d. 1913, leaving issue. He d. 1892.
- 5 Mary Alma Victoria, *m.* 19 Aug. 1875, 11th Lord Kinnaird, K.T., and *d.* 19 Jan. 1923, leaving issue.
- 6. Catherine Carnegie; *d.* young 31 March, 1858.
- 7. Rosina Constance; *m.* 14 April 1898, Rev. James Davidson, M.A., of Blackadder Manse, North Berwick, and *d.* 23 June, 1920, leaving issue.
- 8 ●Marguerite Violet Maud; *m*. 23 July, 1890, Lieut-Col. Sir Francis Dudley Williams-Drummond, K.B.E., D.L., of Hafodneddyn, Llandilo, S. Wales, and has issue (*see* WILLIAMS-DRUMMOND, Bart.).

Sir Andrew d. 25 March, 1892, and was s. by his eldest son,

**Sir Andrew Noel Agnew, 9th Bart.,** J.P. and vice-lieutenant for Wigtownshlre, late capt. 1st Ayrshire and Galloway Art. Vols., M.P. for Edinburgh (South) 1900-06, LL.B. Trin. Coll., Camb., barrister-at-law Inner Temple, *b.* 14 Aug. 1850; *m.* 15 Oct. 1889, •Gertrude (28, *St. James's Place, S.W.*1), dau. of late Hon. Gowran Charles Vernon (*see* LYVEDEN, B.), and *d.* 14 July, 1928, when he was *s.* by his nephew.

Creation-Baronet (S.), 28 July, 1629.

**Arms**-Arg, a chev. between two cinquefoils in chief gu., and a saltier couped in base, az. *Crest*-An eagle issuant and regardant ppr. *Supporters*-Two heraldic tigers ppr., collared and chained or. *Motto*-Consilio, non impetu.

Seat-Lochnaw Castle, Stranraer, Wigtownshire.

Source: A Genealogical and Heraldic History of the Peerage and Baronetage, the Privy Council and Knightage, 89<sup>th</sup> edition, (1931), Sir Bernard Burke, Ulster King of Arms, Pages 77-79.

Note: The Baronetcy of Agnew of Lochnaw is a Baronetcy of Nova Scotia. The Agnew coat of arms depicted at the beginning of this extract from Burke's Peerage wrongly includes the arms of Ulster as an inescutcheon, something that only Baronets of England and Ireland were entitled to.

www.staigfamily.wordpress.com

# Some Descendants of Grizel Agnew, daughter of Sir Andrew Agnew 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw (1628-1702)

Showing descent also from Sir Andrew Agnew who had the hereditary office of Sheriff of Wigtoun conferred on him in 1451.

#### Generation No. 1

**1.** Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw (Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1628 in Lochnaw, Leswalt, Wigtownshire, Scotland, and died June 1702. He married **Jean Hay** 24 October 1656, daughter of Sir Hay and Jean Hamilton. She was born in of Park, Wigtownshire, Scotland.

Notes for Sir Andrew Agnew 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw:

He held the office of Hereditary Sheriff (10th) of Galloway between 1671 and 1702. He succeeded to the title of 3rd Baronet Agnew, of Lochnaw, co. Wigtown [N.S., 1629] on 2 October 1671. In 1682 he was superseded as Sheriff for refusing to take the Test Act, but was restored on 25 April 1689. He held the office of Member of Parliament (M.P.) for Wigtownshire [Scotland] in 1685. He held the office of Member of Parliament (M.P.) for Wigtownshire [Scotland] between 1689 and 1702.

More About Sir Andrew Agnew 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw: Burial: 9 June 1702

Child of Sir 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw and Jean Hay is: + 2 i. Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, born Abt. 1665.

Generation No. 2

**2. Grizel**<sup>11</sup> **Agnew** (Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1665. She married **Sir Charles Hay 2nd Baronet of Park** Abt. 1685, son of Sir 1st Baronet of Park and Mary Hamilton. He was born 1662 in Canongate, Edinburgh, Midlothian, and died 1733 in Park Place, by Glenluce, Wigtownshire.

Notes for Grizel Agnew: Grizel Agnew was a daughter of Sir Andrew Agnew, 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw (1628-1701).

Sir Andrew Agnew held the office of Hereditary Sheriff (10th) of Galloway between 1671 and 1702. He succeeded to the title of 3rd Baronet Agnew, of Lochnaw, co. Wigtown [N.S., 1629] on 2 October 1671.

In 1682 he was superseded as Sheriff for refusing to take the Test Act, but was restored on 25 April 1689. He held the office of Member of Parliament (M.P.) for Wigtownshire [Scotland] in 1685 and between 1689 and 1702.

Sir Andrew Agnew was a grandson (through his mother, Anne [or Agnes] Stewart) of Sir Alexander Stewart, 1st Earl Of Galloway (d.1649).

Sir Alexander Stewart was created 1st Lord of Garlies [in the peerage of Scotland] on 19 July 1607. He was created 1st Earl of Galloway [in the peerage of Scotland] on 19 September 1623, with a special remainder to his heirs male bearing the name Stewart. He was also invested as a Privy Counsellor (P.C.).

He was an 8 greats grandfather of Sir Winston Spencer Churchill (1874-1965) through the marriage of the 8th Earl of Galloway's daughter (Jane Stewart, 1798-1844) to George Spencer-Churchill, 6th Duke of Marlborough (1793-1857).

The Agnews of Lochnaw were descended from Robert III, King of Scotland through Margaret Kennedy of Culzean, wife of the 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew (d.1661). Margaret Kennedy was a daughter of Sir Thomas Kennedy of Culzean (d. 1602), son of Gilbert Kennedy, 3rd Earl of Cassillis (1515-58). The Earls of Cassillis were descended from Robert III's daughter, Princess Mary Stewart's marriage to Sir James Kennedy of Dunure in 1405.

[See: The Scots Peerage Founded on Wood's Edition of Sir Robert Douglas's Peerage of Scotland (Containing an Historical and Genealogical Account of the Nobility of that Kingdom), edited by Sir James Balfour Paul, Lord Lyon King of Arms, Volume II, Edinburgh, 1905, page 444.]

Notes for Sir Charles Hay 2nd Baronet of Park: He succeeded to the title of 2nd Baronet Hay, of Park [N.S., 1663] circa March 1667.

Burke's Peerage, Baronetage & Knightage, 107th edition, 3 volumes. Mosley, Charles, editor. Wilmington, Delaware, U.S.A.: Burke's Peerage (Genealogical Books) Ltd, 2003. Volume 2, page 1840.

See also:

Complete Baronetage, G.E. Cokayne (Editor of The Complete Peerage), Volume III, 1649-1664, Exeter, William Pollard & Co. Ltd. 1903, page 341.

Children of Grizel Agnew and Sir 2nd Baronet of Park are:

- + 3 i. Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, died 1733.
- + 4 ii. (Dr) James Hay, born Abt. 1700 in Park Place, by, Glenluce, Old Luce, Wigtownshire, Scotland; died 1752 in Dumfries, Scotland.

#### Generation No. 3

**3.** Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay (Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died 1733. He married Mary Maxwell.

Child of Thomas Hay and Mary Maxwell is: + 5 i. Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park, died 1777.

**4.** (**Dr**) **James**<sup>12</sup> **Hay** (Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1700 in Park Place, by, Glenluce, Old Luce, Wigtownshire, Scotland, and died 1752 in Dumfries, Scotland. He married **Dorothea Crichton** Abt. 1722, daughter of William Crichton. She was born 1702 in of Crawfordton, Glencairn, Dumfriesshire, Scotland.

Notes for (Dr) James Hay: He graduated with a Doctor of Medicine (M.D.). He was a physician at Dumfries, Scotland.

James Hay's grandson Sir James Hay (d.1794), became the 5th Baronet of Park on the death of the Sir Thomas Hay, 4th Baronet of Park on 30 April 1794.

Complete Baronetage, G.E. Cokayne (Editor of The Complete Peerage), Volume III, 1649-1664, Exeter, William Pollard & Co. Ltd. 1903, page 341.

See also:

+

Burke's Peerage, Baronetage & Knightage, 107th edition, 3 volumes. Mosley, Charles, editor. Wilmington, Delaware, U.S.A.: Burke's Peerage (Genealogical Books) Ltd, 2003. Volume 2, page 1840.

Children of (Dr) Hay and Dorothea Crichton are:

- 6 i. Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, born Abt. 1723.
- 7 ii. William Hay, born in Dumfries, Dumfriesshire, Scotland; died Abt. 1776 in Crawfordton, Glencairn, Dumfriesshire, Scotland.
  - 8 iii. Charles Hay.
  - 9 iv. Thomas Hay.
  - 10 v. Dorothea Hay, died 1798. She married John Graham 2 June 1755 in Dumfries, Scotland; born in of Mossknow, Kirkpatrick-Fleming, Dumfriesshire; died 1794.

#### Generation No. 4

**5.** Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park (Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died 1777. He married Jean Blair 17 December 1747 in Old Luce, Wigtown, Scotland, daughter of John Blair. She died 1796.

Notes for Sir Thomas Hay 3rd Baronet of Park:

He succeeded to the title of 3rd Baronet Hay, of Park [N.S., 1663] in 1733. He fought in the Battle of Prestonpans on 21 September 1745 and was wounded defending Colonel Gardiner.

Notes for Jean Blair:

11

There is a death recorded in the Universal Magazine Vol. 99 for August 1796, which records "Lady Hay, relict of Sir Thomas Hay of Park, Bart."

Children of Sir 3rd Baronet of Park and Jean Blair are:

i. Sir Thomas Hay<sup>14</sup> 4th Baronet of Park, died 30 April 1794.

Notes for Sir Thomas Hay 4th Baronet of Park: He fought in the American War of Independence. He gained the rank of Colonel.

He succeeded to the title of 4th Baronet Hay, of Park [N.S., 1663] in 1778.

+ 12 ii. Susan Hay, died January 1825.

**6.** Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay ((Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1723. She married **Charles Stewart of Shambellie**, son of William Stewart and Marion Stewart. He was born 1716, and died 22 May 1786.

Notes for Ann (Lillias) Hay: Ann (Lilias) Hay as daughter of James Hay (physician):

Burke's Peerage, Baronetage & Knightage, 107th edition, 3 volumes. Mosley, Charles, editor. Wilmington, Delaware, U.S.A.: Burke's Peerage (Genealogical Books) Ltd, 2003. Volume 2, page 1840.

Note: In the above publication her name is given as Lilias who married Charles Stewart of Shambellie. Her name was however Ann. The book, A Scion of Heroes, by Stuart J. McCulloch, Matador, 2015 also states {on

page 64} that her name was Ann (based on information provided by a descendant of the family). Her eldest daughter was also named Ann, while her 3rd daughter was named Lilias.

See also:

History of the Lands and their Owners in Galloway, Volume 5, Edinburgh, 1879, Peter M'Kerlie, page 13.

Notes for Charles Stewart of Shambellie:

He was a devoted Jacobite and was one of the first to welcome his royal namesake when he entered the Burgh in 1745.

Children of Ann Hay and Charles Stewart are:

13 i. Dorothea <sup>14</sup> Stewart, born 174	8.
--	----

- + 14 ii. William Stewart of Shambellie, born 12 January 1749/50; died 19 January 1844.
- + 15 iii. Marianne Stewart, born 1751; died 1 January 1792.
- + 16 iv. Lilias Stewart, born 1753 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 21 January 1809 in Dumfries, Scotland.
- 17 v. Dorothy Graham Stewart, born 1756.
- + 18 vi. James Stewart, born 1758; died 9 August 1819.

**7.** William<sup>13</sup> Hay ((Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born in Dumfries, Dumfriesshire, Scotland, and died Abt. 1776 in Crawfordton, Glencairn, Dumfriesshire, Scotland. He married Mary Cant 5 January 1751/52 in Edinburgh Parish, Edinburgh, Midlothian, Scotland, daughter of Ludovick Cant. She was born in of Thurstone.

Children of William Hay and Mary Cant are:

+ 19 i. Sir James Hay<sup>14</sup> 5th Baronet of Park, died August 1794 in Spanish Town, Jamaica.

+ 20 ii. Lewis Hay, died 27 August 1799 in in the Battle of Helder.

#### Generation No. 5

**12.** Susan<sup>14</sup> Hay (Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park, Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died January 1825. She married Sir John Dalrymple-Hay 1st Bart. of Park Place 29 March 1779, son of James Dalrymple and Grace McDouall. He was born 1746, and died 1812.

Child of Susan Hay and Sir 1st Bart. of Park Place is:

+ 21 i. Sir James Dalrymple-Hay<sup>15</sup> 2nd Bart.of Park Place, born 26 July 1789; died 19 March 1861.

**14.** William<sup>14</sup> Stewart of Shambellie (Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 12 January 1749/50, and died 19 January 1844. He married (1) Anne Murray, daughter of James Murray. She died 25 October 1807. He married (2) Bethia Donaldson. She died 21 August 1825. He married (3) Jessie Howat.

Notes for William Stewart of Shambellie:

He was married three times and fathered at least 26 children (many of whom died in infancy).

He was a noted hypochondriac (as evidenced by the letters he wrote to his doctor). Despite this, he managed to survive to 94 years of age, particularly impressive for someone born in the 18th century.

Notes for Anne Murray:

Daughter of James Murray of Cally and Broughton (1727-99), who was a grandson of James Stewart, 5th Earl of Galloway, 5th Lord Garlies and 4th Baronet Stewart of Corsewell.

Children of William Stewart and Anne Murray are:

- i. Charles<sup>15</sup> Stewart, born 1771; died 1806.
- 23 ii. William Stewart, born 1778; died 10 June 1799 in Kingston, Jamaica.

Children of William Stewart and Bethia Donaldson are:

+ 24 i. William<sup>15</sup> Stewart of Shambellie, born 1815 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 7 December 1874.

+ 25 ii. Mary Anne Stewart, born 1818; died 26 March 1848.

**15. Marianne<sup>14</sup> Stewart** (Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1751, and died 1 January 1792. She married **George MacKenzie**. He was born 1743 in of Netherwood, and died 24 May 1781.

More About Marianne Stewart: Burial: St. Michael's Church, Dumfries

More About George MacKenzie: Burial: St. Michael's Church, Dumfries

Child of Marianne Stewart and George MacKenzie is: + 26 i. Ann<sup>15</sup> Mackenzie, died 23 September 1840.

**16.** Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart (Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1753 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 21 January 1809 in Dumfries, Scotland. She married David Staig (Provost of Dumfries), son of John Staig and Jannet Waugh. He was born 1743 in Canonbie, Dumfries, Scotland, and died 21 October 1826 in Dumfries, Scotland.

Notes for Lilias Stewart:

Lilias Stewart as a daughter of Charles Stewart of Shambellie:

08/07/1753 Stewart, Lilias O.P.R. Births 821/00 0020 0214 {Dumfries}.

Lilias Stewart as spouse of David Staig (Provost of Dumfries):

Memorials of St Michael's, the Old Parish Churchyard of Dumfries, William McDowall, Edinburgh 1876. Pages 90-92.

More About Lilias Stewart: Burial: St Michael's Church, Dumfries, Scotland

Notes for David Staig (Provost of Dumfries):

David Staig was the Provost of Dumfries for many years between 1783-1817, he was also a banker (he was the agent for the Bank of Scotland in Dumfries) and was a Deputy-Lieutenant of the county of Dumfriesshire.

Extract from - History of the Burgh of Dumfries - Chapter XLVIII:

At Michaelmas, 1783, a gentleman was elevated to the provostship, who, for more than a generation

afterwards, took a leading part in public affairs - Mr. David Staig.

If, during much of that time, any one deserved to be termed the king of the town, it was he. It is related of a member of Council, who, being rather deaf, could not well hear the discussions, that he habitually asked, before a vote came to be taken, "What does Provost Staig say? I say the same as Provost Staig." And to many councillors besides this openly subservient one, Mr. Staig's word was law.

He had a fair share of natural abilities; was shrewd, inventive, enterprising, politic, fond of power, not insensible to flattery; was, withal, warm-hearted and virtuous - using his influence, so far as his judgment went, for the advancement of the public weal. For upwards of forty years he represented the Bank of Scotland in the Burgh - and was thus a monetary potentate, with a host of most obedient subjects; and but for the electoral law, that prohibited one man from being chief magistrate longer than one year, or two at most together, under a penalty of a thousand pounds Scots, he might have reigned as provost for life.

More About David Staig (Provost of Dumfries): Burial: St Michael's Church, Dumfries, Scotland

Children of Lilias Stewart and David (Provost of Dumfries) are:

- 27 i. Ann<sup>15</sup> Staig, born 1770; died 2 June 1850 in Dumfries, Scotland.
- ii. John Staig, born 1771; died 30 May 1855. He married Abigail Salkeld (nee Mitchinson) 1 December
   1821 in Carlisle, Cumberland; born 16 September 1777 in Solport, Cumberland; died 1831.

More About John Staig: Burial: St Michael's Church, Dumfries, Scotland

- + 29 iii. Janet (Jessie) Staig, born 1774; died 6 March 1801.
- + 30 iv. David Staig, born 1775 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 10 May 1860 in Clonmel, Cork, Ireland.
- 31 v. Charles Staig, born 1777; died 1795 in Tobago, West Indies.
- + 32 vi. Lilias Staig, born 26 March 1778 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 20 April 1827 in Dumfries, Scotland.
  - 33 vii. William Staig, born 1779; died July 1806 in Kishnagur, Bengal, India.

Notes for William Staig: From FIBIS:

Cadet1798Ensign7 Sep 1799Lieutenant28 Oct 1799Date of Resignation, Retirement, or Death: Died 1 Jul, 1806, on the Jellenge River.

**18.** James<sup>14</sup> Stewart (Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1758, and died 9 August 1819. He married Williamina Kerr 18 December 1802 in Edinburgh, Scotland. She died 1804.

Notes for James Stewart: Lieutenant-Colonel.

Col. Stewart was the younger son of Charles Stewart, Esq. of Shambelly, in the stewartry of Kirkcudbright, and a descendant of one of the branches of the royal house of Stewart. The genealogical tree of the family, in possession of William Stewart, Esq. of Shambelly, exhibits its connexion with Robert the Bruce, in a direct line.

In addition to family honours of such a rank, Colonel Stewart acquired others of no common extent, personal to himself. During about thirty years of active military service in America, Holland, Spain and Egypt, under Sir Ralph Abercrombie, Lord Moira, and General Sir John Moore, he was present at the battles of Brandywine and Monmouth, the taking of Philadelphia, the siege of Charlestown, the reduction of St. Lucia, the storming of St.

Vincent's, the attempt on Cadiz, the reduction of Minorca, the action at Aboukir, March 8, 1800, the surrender of Cairo, the siege of Alexandria, and numerous smaller actions; and was repeatedly severely wounded.

Colonel and Mrs. Forbes Leith had 5 sons and 3 daughters, viz., 1. James, born at Edinburgh, Dec. 10, 1828, married, without issue. 2. Williamina Stewart, born at Whitehaugh, Oct. 11, 1830. 3. Helen Maria, born at Whitehaugh, Dec. 1, 1831, married in Nov. 1851, R. Hepburn, Esq. of Riccarton, issue, a daughter. 4. Rev. William, M.A., born April 9, 1833, educated at Worcester college, Oxford, a clergyman of the Church of England. 5. Thomas Augustus, born Aug. 25, 1834. 6. Henry Stewart, born March 2, 1836. 7. Adelaide Isabella, born Nov. 7, 1837. 8. Charles Edward, born Oct. 18, 1839, ensign 45th regiment.

Child of James Stewart and Williamina Kerr is:

+ 34 i. Williamina Helen<sup>15</sup> Stewart, born 1804; died 1866.

**19.** Sir James Hay<sup>14</sup> 5th Baronet of Park (William<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died August 1794 in Spanish Town, Jamaica. He married **Margaret Jane Campbell**. She was born 28 January 1757, and died 1837.

Child of Sir 5th Baronet of Park and Margaret Campbell is:

35 i. Sir William Hay<sup>15</sup> 6th Baronet of Park, died 7 October 1801 in Jamaica.

**20.** Lewis<sup>14</sup> Hay (William<sup>13</sup>, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died 27 August 1799 in in the Battle of Helder. He married **Barbara Craigie** 1784. She died 13 December 1815.

Notes for Lewis Hay:

Lieutenant-Colonel Lewis Hay had a particularly successful military career, prematurely terminated when he was killed at the Battle of Den Helder in 1799, where he was serving as chief engineer to General Sir Ralph Abercrombie.

He had previously spent many years in the Americas where he was on particularly good terms with the leading soldiers of the day, especially his fellow Scot, General Sir John Moore.

With the death of the sixth baronet, it was the Colonel's posthumous, infant son who succeeded to the title.

Child of Lewis Hay and Barbara Craigie is:

+ 36 i. Sir John Hay<sup>15</sup> 7th Baronet of Park, born 29 August 1799 in Kinfauns, Perthshire; died 15 June 1862.

#### Generation No. 6

**21.** Sir James Dalrymple-Hay<sup>15</sup> 2nd Bart.of Park Place (Susan<sup>14</sup> Hay, Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park, Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 26 July 1789, and died 19 March 1861. He married (1) Elizabeth Heron-Maxwell September 1819, daughter of Sir John Shaw Heron-Maxwell 4th Bart.. She was born in of Springkell, Dumfriesshire, and died 1821. He married (2) Anne Hathorn 31 March 1823 in St. Pancras New Church, London. She was born 17 June 1800 in London, England, and died 10 July 1838.

Notes for Anne Hathorn:

Daughter of George Hathorn and Sarah Donaldson.

Child of Sir 2nd Bart.of Park Place and Elizabeth Heron-Maxwell is:

+ 37 i. Sir John Dalrymple-Hay<sup>16</sup> 3rd Bart. of Park Place, born 11 February 1821 in Old Luce, Wigtown; died 28 January 1912.

Child of Sir 2nd Bart.of Park Place and Anne Hathorn is:

+ 38 i. George James<sup>16</sup> Dalrymple-Hay, born 4 November 1828 in Old Luce, Wigtownshire, Scotland; died 30 August 1881 in Poona, India.

**24.** William<sup>15</sup> Stewart of Shambellie (William<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1815 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 7 December 1874. He married Katherine Hardie. She was born 7 December 1822, and died 16 August 1904 in Dumfries, Scotland.

Children of William Stewart and Katherine Hardie are:

 Maria<sup>16</sup> Stewart, born 13 May 1837; died 21 May 1916. She married Charles James Thorburn; born 5 November 1842; died 2 December 1926.

> Notes for Charles James Thorburn: Lieutenant-Colonel.

A Magistrate for the Stewartry of Kirkcudbright and Lieut.-Col. ret. list R. Irish Rifles, and was formerly Capt. 91st Highlanders.

+ 40 ii. William Stewart of Shambellie, born 30 December 1848 in Edinburgh, Scotland; died 2 May 1906.

**25.** Mary Anne<sup>15</sup> Stewart (William<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1818, and died 26 March 1848. She married **James Stewart Thorburn**, son of William Thorburn and Ann Mackenzie. He was born 31 March 1812 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 22 July 1852 in London, England.

Notes for James Stewart Thorburn: Barrister of the Inner Temple.

Children of Mary Stewart and James Thorburn are:

41 i. William Stewart<sup>16</sup> Thorburn, born 1838; died 1886.

Notes for William Stewart Thorburn: Educated at Dumfries and Edinburgh.

Entered Army: Lieutenant, First Royal Regiment, but exchanged to Pay Department.

He was an enthusiastic collector of coins, butterflies, birds, eggs, etc.

In 1883 he published A Guide to the Coins of Great Britain and Ireland (second edition, 1888). In Notes for Naturalists, he recorded many interesting local observations on birds above the initials W.S.T., notably the occurrence of the Quail in Lochar Moss (pp. 70 and 107), a white-headed Wren (p. 47), etc.

At the time of his death, in 1886, he was Lieutenant-Colonel, and chief Paymaster in Ireland.

- 42 ii. Annie McKenzie Thorburn, born 1842; died 19 July 1880. She married William Syme 9 April 1859 in Ootacamund, Madras, India; born 1827.
- 43 iii. Charles James Thorburn, born 5 November 1842; died 2 December 1926. He married Maria Stewart;

born 13 May 1837; died 21 May 1916.

Notes for Charles James Thorburn: Lieutenant-Colonel.

A Magistrate for the Stewartry of Kirkcudbright and Lieut.-Col. ret. list R. Irish Rifles, and was formerly Capt. 91st Highlanders.

**26.** Ann<sup>15</sup> Mackenzie (Marianne<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) died 23 September 1840. She married **William Thorburn** 1 January 1793, son of William Thorburn and Agnes Richardson. He was born 18 August 1766 in Kelton, and died 3 April 1846.

Notes for William Thorburn:

Minister (reverend) of Troqueer. One of the oldest clergymen of the Established Church of Scotland, having been 54 years an ordained minister. He was father of the Synod of Dumfries.

Educated at Caerlavelock School, Dumfries Academy and Edinburgh University.

Children of Ann Mackenzie and William Thorburn are:

	44	i.	Mary Anne <sup>16</sup> Thorburn, born 13 September 1794; died 15 May 1811.			
	45	ii.	Nancy Thorburn, born 12 April 1796; died 13 March 1861.			
	46	iii.	William Thorburn, born 7 December 1797; died 2 October 1815.			
	47	iv.	Lilias Staig Thorburn, born 2 August 1799; died 11 September 1846. She married William Beath			
			Keir 12 November 1833 in Saint Cuthberts, Edinburgh; born 21 July 1793.			
	48	v.	Georgina Thorburn, born 3 April 1801; died 1801.			
	49	vi.	Mary Thorburn, born 31 July 1803; died 16 January 1869.			
	50	vii.	Kenneth MacKenzie Thorburn, born 13 May 1805; died 17 June 1852.			
+	51	viii.	David James Staig Thorburn, born 31 December 1806; died 19 May 1882.			
	52	ix.	Georgina MacKenzie Thorburn, born 18 November 1808; died 14 January 1846.			
+	53	х.	James Stewart Thorburn, born 31 March 1812 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 22 July 1852 in London,			
			England.			

**29.** Janet (Jessie)<sup>15</sup> Staig (Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1774, and died 6 March 1801. She married **William Henry Miller**, son of Patrick Miller and Jean Lindsay. He was born 1770, and died 10 August 1837 in Edinburgh, Scotland.

Notes for Janet (Jessie) Staig:

Her name was Janet but she was always known as Jessie.

Her father-in-law, Patrick Miller of Dalswinton (1731-1815), was the landlord of the famous poet Robert Burns (1759-1796) when he lived in Dumfries. Robert Burns also knew Jessie's father, Provost David Staig and had written two letters to him (which are still extant).

Burns was very captivated by Jessie Staig and wrote a song about her (called "Jessie" and sung to the tune "Bonnie Dundee"). Burns thought her to be the most beautiful woman in all of Scotland. Following is an extract from his song about her:

To equal young Jessie seek Scotland all over; To equal young Jessie you seek it in vain; Grace, beauty, and elegance fetter her lover; And maidenly modesty fixes the chain. More About Janet (Jessie) Staig: Burial: St Michael's Church, Dumfries, Scotland

Notes for William Henry Miller: A Major who served in the Royal Horse Guards.

More About William Henry Miller: Burial: Calton Hill Cemetery, Edinburgh

Child of Janet Staig and William Miller is: 54 i. Charles Staig<sup>16</sup> Miller, born 6 March 1801 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 17 March 1806 in Dalswinton.

**30.** David<sup>15</sup> Staig (Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1775 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 10 May 1860 in Clonmel, Cork, Ireland. He married Catherine Peard 24 May 1806 in Dungourney, Ireland, daughter of Henry Peard and Mary Gumbleton. She was born Abt. 1781 in of Coole Abbey, Cork, Ireland, and died 27 December 1842 in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland.

Notes for David Staig: David Staig as son of David Staig (Provost):

Scotland's People: O.P.R. Births 821/00 0030 0017 Dumfries.

Also see his brother John Staig (of Dumfries) will, the chief beneficiary of which is "my brother David Staig at present residing in Clonmel Ireland". [Reference SC/15/41/10 Dumfries Sheriff Court, 1855].

See also David Staig's younger son, James Anderson Staig's application to become an Assistant Surgeon with the East India Company where it is stated that he was recommended for the East India company by his uncle John Staig of Dumfries, a Collector of H.M. customs.

There is a memorial to Provost David Staig, his wife Lilias Stewart and two of their children (Jessie and John Staig) in St. Michael's Church in Dumfries. In the book: The Memorials of St Michael's, the Old Parish Churchyard of Dumfries, William McDowall, Edinburgh 1876, page 91, the inscription on this memorial is reproduced and in part states:

"On the plinth of the monument appears the name of John Staig, collector of customs, son of Provost Staig, who died at his father's age, 30th May 1855."

David Staig of Fermoy's marriage to Catherine Peard of Coole Abbey, daughter of Henry Peard (1740-97) and Mary Gumbleton:

Public Record Office of Ireland, Marriage Licence Bonds, Diocese of Cloyne (Ireland Diocesan and Prerogative Marriage Licence Bonds indexes 1623-1866).

See also: The Caledonian Mercury, 16 June 1806. The Aberdeen Journal of 18 June 1806. Morning Post (London), 18 June 1806 The Scots Magazine, Vol. 68, 1806, page 485.

David Staig became a partner in John Anderson & Co., Bankers (Fermoy). John Anderson (1747-1820) and his son, Sir James Caleb Anderson (Baronet) 1792-1861 were the other partners in this company. The bank failed in 1816 and John Anderson, his son Sir James Anderson and David Staig were all (apparently) bankrupted as a

result of the failure.

John Anderson had been offered a Baronetcy for his services to the town of Fermoy, however he graciously declined and the Baronetcy was then offered (in 1813) to his son, James Caleb Anderson.

John Anderson was from Portland near Dumfries (and we can only assume, was more than likely to have known Provost David Staig in the latter's capacity as the agent for the Bank of Scotland in Dumfries) and this probably explains how David Staig (the younger) ended up in Fermoy, Ireland.

At some point (probably in the 1850s and certainly prior to 1855), David Staig and his three daughters (Marianne, Catherine and Lilias) moved from Fermoy to Clonmel.

Notes for Catherine Peard:

The Peards of Coole Abbey were Anglo-Irish landed gentry. Their forebear, Richard Peard (1595-1683) had come to Ireland from Devon, England (parish of Welcombe) *circa* 1641.

The coat of arms used by the Peards of Coole Abbey and Castlelyons is identical to that of the Peards of Devon (i.e. Or, two wolves passant in pale, sable).

Children of David Staig and Catherine Peard are:

+	55	i.	David Dalzell <sup>16</sup> Staig, born 1811 in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland; died 16 April 1862 in Trivandrum, India.				
+	56	ii.	(Dr) James Anderson Staig, born 15 April 1813 in Fermoy, Ireland; died 8 January 1864 in London,				
			England.				
	57	iii.	Marianne Staig, born 1814 in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland; died 28 February 1890.				
	58	iv.	Catherine Elizabeth Staig, born 1816 in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland; died 13 May 1897 in Clonmel,				
			Ireland. She married George Ingram Madder 26 November 1863 in St. Anne Shandon, Cork, Ireland;				
			born 1815; died 1891 in Rathdown, Ireland.				
	59	v.	Lillias Stewart Staig, born in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland; died 18 July 1862 in Clonmel, Ireland.				

**32.** Lilias<sup>15</sup> Staig (Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 26 March 1778 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 20 April 1827 in Dumfries, Scotland. She married Charles Maitland Babington 13 August 1799, son of William Babington and Janet Maitland. He was born 3 May 1775 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 5 August 1841 in Dumfries, Scotland.

Notes for Charles Maitland Babington: Education: B.A. and M.A. Balliol College, Oxford University.

Rector in Peterstow, Herefordshire.

+

Children of Lilias Staig and Charles Babington are:

+	60	i.	Lilias Staig <sup>16</sup>	Babington,	born in 1	Dumfries,	Scotland;	died 1	14 February	1843 in	Ontario,	Canada.
---	----	----	----------------------------	------------	-----------	-----------	-----------	--------	-------------	---------	----------	---------

61 ii. William Babington, born 1801 in Hannington, Wiltshire; died 2 April 1826.

Notes for William Babington: Lieut. 1st Madras N.I.

- + 62 iii. Jessie Miller Babington, born 1804; died 1881.
- 63 iv. David Staig Babington C.M.G., born 3 October 1804 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 12 August 1874 in Clifton, Gloucestershire.
  - 64 v. Dorothea Babington, born 14 July 1806 in Hannington, Wiltshire.
  - 65 vi. Martha Elizabeth Babington, born 14 July 1806 in Hannington, Wiltshire.
  - 66 vii. Charlotte Babington, born 4 June 1808 in Peterstow, Hereford.
  - 67 viii. Grace Babington, born 1810.
  - 68 ix. Charles Douglas Babington, born 3 August 1812 in Peterstow, Hereford; died 3 April 1834 in the Coorg War, India.

		Notes for Charles Douglas Babington: Ensign 31st Madras L.I. Killed in action in Coorg.
69	x.	John Babington, born 3 August 1812 in Peterstow, Hereford; died 10 November 1879.
		Notes for John Babington: Col. Madras Artillery.
70	xi.	Benjamin Babington, born 1815 in Peterstow, Hereford; died 1848. He married Eliza Jane Overfield 29 September 1847 in St. James Church, Dundas.
71	xii.	Helen Babington, born 1816.

**34.** Williamina Helen<sup>15</sup> Stewart (James<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1804, and died 1866. She married (1) James John Forbes-Leith of Whitehaugh 28 November 1827, son of (Dr) Forbes-Leith and Marie d'Arboine. He was born 1780, and died 24 September 1843. She married (2) Charles Louis Henri Joseph Le Masson 10 December 1859.

Notes for James John Forbes-Leith of Whitehaugh: Lieutenant-Colonel in the East India Company.

Notes for Charles Louis Henri Joseph Le Masson: Count of Rancé.

Children of Williamina Stewart and James Forbes-Leith are:

	72	i.	James <sup>16</sup> Forbes-Leith of Whitehaugh, born 10 December 1828; died 12 May 1875. He married Mary Keith 18 November 1851.
			More About James Forbes-Leith of Whitehaugh: Burial: Whitehaugh Mausoleum
+	73 74	ii. iii.	Helen Maria Forbes-Leith, born 1 December 1831; died 1 March 1881. William Forbes-Leith, born 9 April 1833; died 1921. He married Louisa Harvey 9 August 1871; born in of Wattisham Hall.
			Notes for William Forbes-Leith: Vicar of Wattisham, Suffolk. M.A. (Oxon). Author of several historical books.
+	75	iv.	Adelaide Isabella Forbes-Leith, born 7 November 1837 in Aberdeen, Scotland; died 22 November 1874 in Aberdeen, Scotland.

**36.** Sir John Hay<sup>15</sup> 7th Baronet of Park (Lewis<sup>14</sup> Hay, William<sup>13</sup>, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 29 August 1799 in Kinfauns, Perthshire, and died 15 June 1862. He married **Sarah Beresford Cossins** 29 June 1836 in St. Ninians, Stirling, daughter of John Cossins and Elizabeth Tuchet. She was born 1816, and died 29 December 1855.

Notes for Sir John Hay 7th Baronet of Park:

Sir John Hay grew up in straitened circumstances and had to make his own way in the world. He became a lawyer and served for many years as Sheriff Substitute of the county of Stirling.

Child of Sir 7th Baronet of Park and Sarah Cossins is:

+ 76 i. Sir Arthur Graham Hay<sup>16</sup> 8th Baronet of Park, born 5 June 1839; died 18 November 1889.

## Generation No. 7

**37.** Sir John Dalrymple-Hay<sup>16</sup> 3rd Bart. of Park Place (Sir James Dalrymple-Hay<sup>15</sup> 2nd Bart.of Park Place, Susan<sup>14</sup> Hay, Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park, Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 February 1821 in Old Luce, Wigtown, and died 28 January 1912. He married Eliza Napier 18 August 1847 in Etterick Church, Selkirkshire, daughter of William 9th Lord Napier and Eliza Cochrane-Johnstone. She was born in of Merchistoun, and died 2 April 1901.

#### Notes for Sir John Dalrymple-Hay 3rd Bart. of Park Place:

Born in Edinburgh, was the only child of Sir James Dalrymple Hay, 2nd Baronet, by his first wife Elizabeth, daughter of Lieutenant-General Sir John Shaw Heron-Maxwell, 4th Baronet. His mother died in childbirth. His father remarried in 1823 and had a further eight children.

He was educated at Rugby School and entered the Royal Navy in 1834. During his naval career he was involved in the Sixth Xhosa War in South Africa and the Oriental Crisis in Syria, being present when Beirut and St Jean d'Acre fell. He was also concerned with successful operations against Chinese pirates in the 1840s. He commanded HMS Victory from 1854 and then commanded HMS Hannibal during the Crimean War and was decorated by the British and Turkish governments. He was promoted to captain in 1850 and commanded HMS Indus from 1856. He was promoted to rear admiral in 1866, before retiring as an admiral in March 1878. He was Fourth Naval Lord from 1866 to 1868.

Dalrymple-Hay was a Conservative politician. He served as Member of Parliament (MP) for Wakefield 1862-1865. He lost an election at Tiverton on 28 February 1866. He represented Stamford 1866-1880. In 1880-1885 Admiral Hay was the MP for Wigtown Burghs.

Dalrymple-Hay married the Hon. Eliza, daughter of William John Napier, 9th Lord Napier of Merchistoun in 1847. They had three sons and six daughters. Lady Dalrymple-Hay died in 1901. Dalrymple-Hay survived her by eleven years and died in January 1912, aged 90. He was succeeded in the baronetcy by his second but eldest surviving son, William.

More About Sir John Dalrymple-Hay 3rd Bart. of Park Place: Burial: Glenluce Abbey

Notes for Eliza Napier: Daughter of William John Napier, 9th Lord Napier (1786-1834).

Children of Sir 3rd Bart. of Park Place and Eliza Napier are:

77 78

- i. Sir William A. Dalrymple-Hay<sup>17</sup> 4th Bart., born 30 January 1851; died 5 February 1929.
  - ii. Sir Charles John Dalrymple-Hay 5th Bart., born 21 March 1865; died 22 March 1952. He married Rose Hickman.

Notes for Sir Charles John Dalrymple-Hay 5th Bart.: Clerk in the Foreign Office from 1887 to 1895 and in the Privy Council Office from 1895 to 1928.

He was invested as a Member, Royal Victorian Order (M.V.O.) in 1924. He was invested as a Commander, Royal Victorian Order (C.V.O.) in 1928. He succeeded to the title of 5th Baronet Dalrymple-Hay, of Park Place, co. Wigtown [G.B., 1798] on 5 February 1929.

**38.** George James<sup>16</sup> Dalrymple-Hay (Sir James Dalrymple-Hay<sup>15</sup> 2nd Bart.of Park Place, Susan<sup>14</sup> Hay, Sir Thomas Hay<sup>13</sup> 3rd Baronet of Park, Thomas<sup>12</sup> Hay, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir

Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 4 November 1828 in Old Luce, Wigtownshire, Scotland, and died 30 August 1881 in Poona, India. He married **Amelia Emily Maitland** 11 May 1855.

Notes for George James Dalrymple-Hay: He gained the rank of Colonel in the service of the Bengal Staff Corps.

Notes for Amelia Emily Maitland:

Daughter of Colonel Henry Daniel Maitland.

Child of George Dalrymple-Hay and Amelia Maitland is:

George Houston<sup>17</sup> Dalrymple-Hay, born 9 September 1865; died 10 March 1948. He married Alice Kathleen Hudson 26 November 1894.

**40.** William<sup>16</sup> Stewart of Shambellie (William<sup>15</sup>, William<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 30 December 1848 in Edinburgh, Scotland, and died 2 May 1906. He married Anna Agnes Gordon 24 April 1878. She was born 12 March 1855, and died 5 December 1922.

Children of William Stewart and Anna Gordon are:

- William<sup>17</sup> Stewart of Shambellie, born 20 January 1879; died 31 December 1930. He married May Grace Brown 1913; born 19 October 1884; died 13 March 1930.
- ii. Alexander Stewart of Shambellie, born 5 May 1881 in Shambellie, New Abbey, Kirkubrightshire; died 1962. He married Ellinor Louisa Davenport.

**51.** David James Staig<sup>16</sup> Thorburn (Ann<sup>15</sup> Mackenzie, Marianne<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 December 1806, and died 19 May 1882. He married Louisa Thorn Smet, daughter of John Francis Smet. She died 6 July 1895.

Notes for David James Staig Thorburn:

A medical doctor who graduated from the University of Edinburgh in 1827. Also spent some time in India as a doctor through the East India Co.

Children of David Thorburn and Louisa Smet are:

- 82 i. John Francis Thorn Smet<sup>17</sup> Thorburn, born 6 February 1836 in Dumfries, Scotland.
- 83 ii. William Thorburn, born 1 October 1837 in Troqueer, Kirkcudbright.
- 84 iii. David Arno Smet Thorburn, born 8 January 1843. He married Louisa; born 1848.

Notes for David Arno Smet Thorburn: Educated at Cheltenham College and the University of Edinburgh (where he received an M.D. in 1864).

He served as Assistant-Surgeon to the 8th King's Royal Irish Hussars. Promoted to Surgeon in 1873 and Surgeon-Major in 1876.

He served in the Afghan War of 1879-80, including operations in the Mazina Valley (mentioned in despatches, Medal).

Retired in 1884.

85 iv. Septimus Smet Thorburn, born 12 August 1844; died 1924 in Berkshire, England. He married Mary Melise Smith 1881 in Axbridge, Somerset; born 1858. Notes for Septimus Smet Thorburn: Educated at Cheltenham College. Joined the Indian Civil Service and worked in Bengal. Afterwards appointed Financial Commissioner of the Punjab until retirement on 24 November 1899.

The author of four books on India & Afghanistan.

Fellow of the Royal Geographical Society; Fellow of the Royal Astronomical Society.

86 v. Frances Josephine Smet Thorburn, born 16 April 1856.

**53.** James Stewart<sup>16</sup> Thorburn (Ann<sup>15</sup> Mackenzie, Marianne<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 March 1812 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 22 July 1852 in London, England. He married **Mary Anne Stewart**, daughter of William Stewart and Bethia Donaldson. She was born 1818, and died 26 March 1848.

Notes for James Stewart Thorburn: Barrister of the Inner Temple.

Children are listed above under (25) Mary Anne Stewart.

**55.** David Dalzell<sup>16</sup> Staig (David<sup>15</sup>, Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1811 in Fermoy, Cork, Ireland, and died 16 April 1862 in Trivandrum, India.

Notes for David Dalzell Staig:

David Dalzell Staig went to India aboard the ship "Castle Huntly" in 1831.

David Dalzell Staig became a Captain (Commanding Artillery) in the 1st Nair Brigade, Travancore Service and Staff Officer to his Highness the Rajah of Travancore. He had entered the Travancore Service on 13 May 1831 as a Lieutenant in the 2nd Battalion of the Nair Brigade.

He died of Dropsy (an old term for what today would be called oedema) on 16 April 1862.

David Dalzell Staig as eldest son of David Staig Esq. of Fermoy, Ireland:

Death notices in The Cork Examiner of 24 June 1862 and The Cork Constitution of 24 June 1862.

David Dalzell Staig had a younger brother, James Anderson Staig who was also in India, he joined the East India Company in 1836 as an Assistant Surgeon and ended his career as a Surgeon-Major (Bengal Medical Staff). He married Mary Elizabeth Nicholson (d.1841). They had one daughter who died in infancy, Mary Isabella Staig (1840-41). James Anderson Staig returned to Britain and died in London in 1864.

More About David Dalzell Staig: Burial: Christ Church, Trivandrum

## Children of David Dalzell Staig are:

87

- i. Marianne<sup>17</sup> Staig, born 1837; died 23 December 1865 in Ootacamund.
- 88 ii. Catherine Staig, born 1839; died 8 April 1911 in Trivandrum. She married William Augustus Hart 16 December 1868 in St. Matthias' Church, Vepery, Madras; born 1826; died 6 July 1869.

Notes for Catherine Staig:

Marriage entry: Hart--Staig.--At Vepery, Dec. 16, W. A. Hart, dep. controller, public works accounts, Madras, to Catherine, daughter of the late Capt. D. D. Staig, of the Travancore Nair brigade.

Dec 16 at St Matthias' Church Vepery by the Rev T Foulkes MA, William Augustus Hart Esq, Deputy Controller PW Accounts Madras, to Miss Catherine Staig eldest surviving daughter of the late Captain DD Staig of the Travancore Nair Brigade.

- 89 iii. Lilly Staig, born 1840. She married William Montague Graham 1862.
- 90 iv. William Staig, born 27 August 1842.
- v. Laura Staig, born 29 December 1844; died 1925. She married Jacob Janes 4 September 1866 in Trivandrum; born 1844; died 1920 in Bangalore.
- 92 vi. Annie Staig, born 12 July 1846; died 31 May 1939 in Bangalore. She married Samuel Edward Carrapiett 8 February 1871 in Vepery; born 7 December 1840 in Pulicat, Madras; died 3 May 1908.

Notes for Annie Staig: Annie Staig as daughter of David Dalzell Staig:

Baptisms solemnized at Secunderabad, Trevandrum etc., 14 November 1858. British Library: BL\_BIND\_005137622\_00286.

The Bangalore paper published an article on her death and this was followed by a reader providing further information in an article published on 2 June 1939 under the title: "The Late Mrs. Carrapiett". The latter article stated:

"I wish to supplement the details you published in your issue of Wednesday regarding the death of Mrs Annee Carrapiett. She was the relict of the late Captain Carrapiett, IMD, and mother of Miss Edith Carrapiett the well known educationalist. It was only a few years ago that the family settled in Bangalore. The deceased benefitted greatly in health by the change and went about freely till almost the end. She was of a most lovable disposition and although advanced in years (almost 93), she retained all her faculties to the last. Her life is an object lesson to all who had the pleasure of knowing her and she counted a great many friends. There was a very large attendance at the funeral at the Oossoor Road General Cemetery yesterday morning and the profusion of floral tributes testified to the love and esteem in which the deceased lady was held. The beautiful burial service was impressively rendered by the Rev. L.S. Jackson, Chaplain of St Mark's Church. Three daughters and three sons are left to mourn their loss, and the greatest sympathy has been extended to them."

Notes for Samuel Edward Carrapiett: Senior Assistant Surgeon and Honorary Captain, (Indian Medical Department).

Entered the Madras Medical Department (MMD) as an Assistant Apothecary 1st Class in 1861; Served in the Nicobar Islands in 1869; Employed with the 2nd Division Kandahar Field Force (Afghanistan) 1880; Apothecary 1st Grade 1886; Honourary Surgeon Lieutenant 1894; Senior Assistant Surgeon and Honourary Surgeon Captain 1895. See: The London Gazette of 18 October 1895, page 5695.

On 24 April 1992, Christies (King Street, London) auctioned two of Samuel Carrapiett's medals: Afghanistan (1878-80) and Colonial Auxillary Forces Long Service - Lot 157/Sale 4742.

See also India Office Record: N/2/0.2 f. 150v (The British Library).

His marriage to Annie Staig was his second marriage. He was firstly married to Emma Eliza Edmonds (1846-68) [LDS Film Reference 521853 & IOR Reference Z/N/2] by whom he had three daughters: Catherine Elizabeth Carrapiett and Mary Catherine Carrapiett (twins born in 1866) and Clarissa Grace Ellen Carrapiett (b.1867).

**56.** (**Dr**) **James Anderson<sup>16</sup> Staig** (David<sup>15</sup>, Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 15 April 1813 in Fermoy, Ireland, and died 8 January 1864 in London, England. He married **Mary Elizabeth Nicholson** 10 April 1839 in Arracan, Bengal, India, daughter of James Nicholson and Mary. She was born Bet. 1815 - 1816, and died 7 October 1841 in Hansi, West Bengal, India.

Notes for (Dr) James Anderson Staig:

Promoted to Surgeon-Major on 1 October 1858 (Bengal Medical Staff, Indian Army), see The London Gazette of 20 September 1864, page 6650.

From the India Office (British Library): Bengal Asst-Surg; Crawford p.109; b 15 Apr 1813, Fermoy,co Cork, s of David; L/MIL/9/384 f.292 - AS 1836; m 10 Apr 1839, in Akyab,Arakan, Mary Elizabeth NICHOLSON; N/1/54 f.117; d 8 Jan 1864, London.

Child of (Dr) Staig and Mary Nicholson is:

93 i. Mary Isabella<sup>17</sup> Staig, born 22 February 1840 in Hansi, West Bengal, India; died 1841.

More About Mary Isabella Staig: Burial: 7 June 1841, Simla, Bengal, India

**60.** Lilias Staig<sup>16</sup> Babington (Lilias<sup>15</sup> Staig, Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 14 February 1843 in Ontario, Canada. She married William Ireland Syme 25 January 1824 in Troqueer, Kirkcudbright, son of John Syme. He was born 1790 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 20 March 1846 in Paisley, Scotland.

Notes for William Ireland Syme:

Distributor of Stamps for Dumfries-shire and Galloway.

Children of Lilias Babington and William Syme are:

- William<sup>17</sup> Syme, born 1827. He married Annie McKenzie Thorburn 9 April 1859 in Ootacamund, Madras, India; born 1842; died 19 July 1880.
- ii. Lilias Syme, born 14 January 1828 in Dumfries, Scotland; died 5 March 1890 in London, England.
   She married Henry Rodney Phillott 4 October 1849 in Madras, India; born 1812 in Ireland; died 1876 in Kensington, London, England.

Notes for Henry Rodney Phillott: Lieutenant Colonel.

Son of Lieutenant-Colonel Henry Phillott C.B. (1773-1839).

 96 iii. Jane Grace Syme, born 1829 in Buckinghamshire, England; died 14 March 1913 in London, England. She married Michael Edward Smith 8 September 1847 in Ootacamund, India; born 10 November 1814 in Dublin, Ireland; died 10 May 1903 in Dublin, Ireland.

**62.** Jessie Miller<sup>16</sup> Babington (Lilias<sup>15</sup> Staig, Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1804, and died 1881. She married John Gunning 8 September 1827, son of Sir 2nd Bart. of Eltham and Elizabeth Bridgeman. He was born 21 December 1801, and died 13 October 1845.

Notes for John Gunning:

He gained the rank of Major in the service of the East India Company.

Children of Jessie Babington and John Gunning are:

- 97 i. Elizabeth Diane<sup>17</sup> Gunning, born 30 June 1828; died 1876.
- Lily Anne Gunning, born 3 November 1829 in Cannanore, Tamil Nadu, India; died 16 April 1869 in Christchurch, Hampshire, England. She married Granville Sykes Howard-Vyse 9 December 1852 in Boughton Hall, Northamptonshire, England; born 30 September 1818 in Stoke Poges, Buckinghamshire, England.

Notes for Granville Sykes Howard-Vyse: Rector of Boughton and Pitsford. Grandfather of Sir Richard Granville Hylton Howard-Vyse K.C.M.G. D.S.O (1883-1962). Educated at Christ Church, Oxford (B.A. 1840, M.A. 1841). 99 Grace Gunning, born Abt. 1831 in Nagapore, Tamil Nadu, India. iii. 100 Charles George Gunning, born 27 February 1834 in Madras, India; died 13 June 1878 in Kent, iv. England. He married Emma Cameron Logan 12 January 1859 in Vellore, Madras, India; born 1838; died 31 January 1933. v. John Campbell Gunning, born 19 June 1835 in India. 101 102 vi. Isabella Gunning, born 1837. 103 vii. Robert Gunning, born 1839 in Dumfries, Scotland. Lucy Bridgeman Gunning, born 6 December 1841 in Ootacamund, Tamil Nadu, India; died 15 104 viii. November 1910 in Okehampton, Devon, England.

105 ix. Mary Sidone Gunning, born 14 April 1844 in Tamil Nadu, India.

**63.** David Staig<sup>16</sup> Babington C.M.G. (Lilias<sup>15</sup> Staig, Lilias<sup>14</sup> Stewart, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 3 October 1804 in Dumfries, Scotland, and died 12 August 1874 in Clifton, Gloucestershire. He married Maria Anne Sutherland 30 August 1838, daughter of Sir Sutherland and Maria Cherry. She was born 5 June 1816 in Bombay, India, and died 3 April 1906 in Cheltenham, Gloucestershire.

Notes for David Staig Babington C.M.G.:

Lieutenant-General in the Indian Army. He was afterwards employed on special services in Canada for which he received the Order of St. Michael and St. George.

Notes for Maria Anne Sutherland:

The daughter of Major-General Sir James Sutherland (1784-1850) and Maria Cherry (b.1789 in Gujarat, India, d.1869).

Children of David Babington and Maria Sutherland are:

- David James<sup>17</sup> Babington, born 7 April 1839 in Bellary, Madras; died 7 April 1839 in Bellary, Madras.
- William Marshal Babington, born 3 March 1840; died 30 December 1890 in Abbotsbury, Dorset. He married Ellen Lydia Merry 14 September 1870 in Bangalore, Madras, India; born 1838; died 1886 in Cheltenham, Gloucestershire.

Notes for William Marshal Babington: Army Chaplain.

- 108 iii. Mary Gunning Babington, born 7 July 1841 in Moulmein, West Bengal, India; died 23 October 1911 in St John, Winnipeg, Canada. She married George Dalton Michell 12 December 1863 in Cannanore, Madras, India; born 1835 in Dublin, Ireland.
- 109 iv. Alexander Charles Babington, born 23 November 1842 in Moulmein, West Bengal, India; died 1866 in Kent, England.
- 110 v. Lillias Catherine Babington, born 22 February 1844.
- vi. Basil Blogg Babington, born 28 March 1846 in Ootacamund, India; died 11 November 1928 in Fernham, Devon, England. He married Ella Lugard Radcliffe 1869 in Cheltenham, Gloucestershire; born 19 August 1848 in Delhi, Bengal, India; died 1924.

Notes for Basil Blogg Babington: B.A. and M.A. Oxford University (Charsley Hall, later renamed Marcon's Hall).

- 112 vii. Frances Charlotte Babington, born 8 March 1848 in Bangalore, India; died 23 August 1914.
- 113 viii. James Sutherland Babington, born 2 November 1851 in Bengal, India; died 2 August 1912 in Hobart,

Tasmania, Australia. He married Grace Fookes 12 August 1885 in St. David's Mission Church, Hobart, Tas.; born 1 May 1857; died 9 October 1939 in Melbourne, Victoria.
Edward Walter Babington, born 17 October 1853 in India; died 20 March 1923.

**73.** Helen Maria<sup>16</sup> Forbes-Leith (Williamina Helen<sup>15</sup> Stewart, James<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 1 December 1831, and died 1 March 1881. She married **Robert William Rickart Hepburn** 25 November 1851 in Aberdeenshire, Scotland. He was born 25 February 1828 in Edinburgh, Scotland, and died 28 October 1857 in Stonehaven, Aberdeenshire, Scotland.

Child of Helen Forbes-Leith and Robert Hepburn is:

115 i. Helen Rickart<sup>17</sup> Hepburn, born 2 November 1852; died 8 March 1942.

**75.** Adelaide Isabella<sup>16</sup> Forbes-Leith (Williamina Helen<sup>15</sup> Stewart, James<sup>14</sup>, Ann (Lillias)<sup>13</sup> Hay, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 7 November 1837 in Aberdeen, Scotland, and died 22 November 1874 in Aberdeen, Scotland. She married **A. B. Fryers**.

More About Adelaide Isabella Forbes-Leith: Burial: Whitehaugh Mausoleum

Notes for A. B. Fryers:

117

He was the 8th Surveyor General of Ceylon. He was appointed in 1866, succeeding Charles Sims, and held the office until 1883.

Child of Adelaide Forbes-Leith and A. Fryers is:

 Amelia Adelaide Wilhelmina Helen<sup>17</sup> Fyers, born 18 November 1874 in Aberdeenshire, Scotland; died 16 August 1938 in Maryculter, Aberdeenshire, Scotland.

**76.** Sir Arthur Graham Hay<sup>16</sup> 8th Baronet of Park (Sir John Hay<sup>15</sup> 7th Baronet of Park, Lewis<sup>14</sup> Hay, William<sup>13</sup>, (Dr) James<sup>12</sup>, Grizel<sup>11</sup> Agnew, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>10</sup> 3rd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew Agnew<sup>9</sup> 2nd Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Patrick Agnew<sup>8</sup> 1st Baronet of Lochnaw, Sir Andrew<sup>7</sup> Agnew, Sir Patrick<sup>6</sup>, Andrew<sup>5</sup>, Patrick<sup>4</sup>, Quentin<sup>3</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>2</sup>, Sir Andrew<sup>1</sup>) was born 5 June 1839, and died 18 November 1889. He married **Thomasina Isabella Johnston** 29 June 1864. She died 30 November 1918.

Notes for Sir Arthur Graham Hay 8th Baronet of Park: He gained the rank of Lieutenant in the Galloway Militia.

Child of Sir 8th Baronet of Park and Thomasina Johnston is:

i. Sir Lewis John Erroll Hay<sup>17</sup> 9th Baronet of Park, born 17 November 1866; died 14 May 1923. He married Lizabel Annie Macdonald 25 September 1895; died 27 March 1957.

Notes for Sir Lewis John Erroll Hay 9th Baronet of Park: Educated at Fettes College, Edinburgh. He was an indigo planter in India. Lochnaw Castle, ancestral home of the Agnew's of Lochnaw. Parts of the Castle were later demolished.

